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The FDA opened its first foreign office in China earlier this year to inspect food and drugs bound for exportation to the United States.  This is an excellent idea, as it prevents undesirable food from entering U.S. markets long before it reaches our shores.  For now, China is the only country that has such an office, so considering the increasing number of scares related to food safety, the rule “Label Requirement for Food That Has Been Refused Admission into the United States” could not be timelier.  The rule is thoughtfully put together, and its extreme attention to detail makes it an excellent rule.  In most section of the rule, it is as clearly written as one could hope for it to be.  There are two omissions, though, that seem important enough that their absence might make this new rule less effective or even useless.  The most important of these is the lack of definition for “conspicuous.”  According to the rule, the label must be affixed in a manner that ensures that it is “clear and conspicuous.”  Clear is already well-defined, but “conspicuous” is not.  The other important omission is a lack of any kind of penalty for an unscrupulous importer whose merchandise containers are not properly labeled in a manner that is “clear and conspicuous.”

If a label is not conspicuous upon inspection, it does no part in helping an inspector determine that a container of food was rejected at another port.  If “conspicuous” remains undefined, it will be rather easy for an unscrupulous importer to observe the letter, but not the spirit, of the law by making clear but inconspicuous labels.  This could be done in a number of ways, the most obvious being to place the label on the bottom or on the top of containers and then stacking the containers upon one another.  This would ensure that, unless the inspector shifted the boxes, he or she would be unlikely to ever see the label.  Because of the hurried nature of many inspections, if an inspector does not see that the food was already determined unsuitable for U.S. markets, he or she is reasonably likely to let the shipment through.  For the rule to serve any practical purpose, therefore, “conspicuous” must be specifically defined in an unambiguous manner.  I believe that an appropriate definition of “conspicuous” could be “Visible at all times; an inspector should not have to shift or otherwise manipulate shipping containers to be able to see the label.”

Once “clear and conspicuous” are both properly defined, it will be easier to identify whether cargo containers of rejected food have been properly labeled.  Hopefully, this will ensure that unwanted food does not come back to other U.S. ports.  Importers will undoubtedly continue to try their hand at “port shopping,” but if “clear and conspicuous” are both defined, it will be easier to determine empirically if an importer is properly labeling his or her cargo containers.  Any importers who obscure the label in such a way that an inspector would be unable to see it should be fined a determined punitive amount that is enough to deter them and others who might attempt to “port shop.”
